NAU Faculty Senate

Meeting Minutes
Monday, July 10, 2006
Please email corrections to Julie.Hammond@nau.edu  
Call to order:
President Marsha Yowell called the meeting of the NAU Faculty Senate to order at 3:02 p.m. in the Pattea Room.
Members Present: Minnie Andrews, Roger Bacon, Virginia Blankenship, Sally Doshier, Heidi Fogelberg, Angela Golden, John Haeger, Chunhye Lee, Rich Lei, Blase Scarnati, Nando Schellen, and Marsha Yowell. 
Other Present: Karen Appleby

Acceptance of Agenda/Minutes: President Marsha Yowell asked for an approval of the agenda. A motion was made and seconded to approve the agenda. Motion Passed. President Marsha Yowell asked for an approval of the minutes from the June 5th meeting. A motion was made and seconded to approve the minutes. Motion Passed. 
Opening Comments: President Marsha Yowell welcomed and thanked everyone for attending the meeting.
Comments from President Haeger: NAU President Haeger had several comments:
· President Haeger said he is making a presentation today at 4:00pm to the City Council on the conference center and parking garage. 
· The final figures of the FY07 budget are in and include:

· 7 million dollars for salaries that was distributed in March. 

· 2.6 million dollars for building renewal

· 3.2 million dollars of flexible money.

· Tuition dollars will be allocated after the 21-day count in the fall.

· Fall enrollment looks very strong. The President said he cannot give a revenue projection at this point because he does not know the mix of in state to out of state, undergraduate to graduate, or off-campus to on-campus. 
· A question was asked about the Prop. 301 dollars. The proposition 301 money is dedicated to research and work force development. It has a very specific purpose and is not for flexible funding. It is money generated from sales tax and ABOR decides where the money goes. The President has to make a presentation to the Board to request Prop. 301 dollars.  
· There is a new accountability movement in the United States. Universities are going to be held more accountable in the future. 
Salary Issues: Vice President Blase Scarnati said there are four issues they are looking at:

1. Promotion and Compression 

2. Long Range Salary Improvement Plan

3. Tenure Track Line for Salary and Relationship to other Arizona state universities and peers

4. Summer Salaries and Planning
Blase said we like to develop these issues in the Senate this summer and then delegate them to Faculty Senate councils to work on in detail. Blase mentioned the 17 faculty that had not been brought up to 85% of CUPA and the President said that they have been taken care of. Blase asked the President how he plans to address the compression between ranks. The President said he cannot answer that question accurately until they have the two pieces of the budget, the state budget and tuition dollars. The President reiterated that the goal each year is to have people at 85% of CUPA. The President said that there may be years they cannot make 85% of CUPA. The state sometimes cuts the budget. He said they cannot drain the university budget. The Board sets the compensation and favors merit based increases rather than cost of living. The President presents a plan to the Board and they either accept it or reject it. 
Blase said that he read in the paper that the housing market went up 43% and Flagstaff is becoming a resort area. NAU faculty should be at comparable salaries to faculty at ASU and U of A. The President said faculty at our sister institution are simply paid more. ASU and U of A have considerably higher enrollments than NAU. NAU is not a research institution. The President reiterated that he is committed to faculty and staff salaries. 
Blase asked the President if generically he had a sense of the stability of tenure track lines verses the total number of FTE or salary lines for NAU. The President replied and said if he looked at all faculty lines it would probably indicate a decrease as there are many faculty who are part-time or work off campus. Marsha commented that when they look at these tenure track lines, gender and racial components should be considered. 
Rich Lei asked President Haeger if he knew what political issues faculty should be aware of this year. The President said he does not expect the community colleges offering four-year degrees to go away. Rather than fight the issue, it makes more sense to build strong relationships with the community colleges and strategize in other ways. President Haeger said that NAU Yuma needs to be a separate campus. He also said he may go to the board and ask them to eliminate the NAU rule. The NAU rule is that we cannot offer 100 and 200 level courses wherever there is a community college. This rule only applies to NAU. The President is considering offering 100 and level courses in Tucson. He asked Fred Hurst to give him a plan of kind of classes he would offer and just go ahead with it. 
The remaining issue concerns summer salaries. Blase said the Senate would like to know about the overall policy structure for how summer salaries are generated. Blase asked Karen Appleby how the overage beyond what the faculty member is paid is dispersed and managed. When were that last raises and how were they calculated? Were the summer salaries calculated? Are there any plans for summer salary raises? Karen said there was an increase three years ago and the cap was raised. Karen said some of the money goes to back to course support and the colleges. The Provost would like to restructure how summer is handled. The Provost has asked Karen to talk to the President’s Budget Group [PBG] about summer school. Summer school is run by Distance Learning. Distance Learning sets up the classes and keeps the records. The Provost plans to take her ideas about summer school to the PBG. 
While the benefit of offering summer school is additional faculty compensation more focus should be put on curriculum and instruction. Attention should also be paid to classes that are not held on a traditional schedule. 
Karen said the Board funds faculty for nine months of salary. Summer is self-supporting. Angie Golden said as course delivery becomes non-traditional, maybe contracts should be written to reflect these situations. Karen said the 80% of NAU Distance Learning is face-to-face and in the summer and winter it is almost all web. Student’s find that very convenient. Karen stated is that there are a certain number of things summer school pays to the Flagstaff campus that support the institution as a whole. Her idea is that Distance Learning should pay more in overhead. We can build some slack into the Flagstaff calculations by spreading the dollar amount over distance learning. The problem is that the Vice-President is in Distance Learning. It does not make sense to split Flagstaff from the rest of the distance campuses. The power is moving to distance learning because it is less expensive. However, a lot of money has been spent on the infrastructure to build it up. In any case, the summer salary issue needs to be addressed as soon as possible. 
ABOR: LEC Funding Update: Marsha said she did not get information from ABOR so she had nothing to report. It was discussed and it is a priority of the Board. Apparently, there was no baseline data collected so there was no way to access results. 
ABOR: Objectionable Language Issue: Marsha said the issue was discussed at the AFC meeting. The deans are working on a positive statement and the chairs are working on a positive statement in terms of academic freedom. The University of Arizona has a statement in their syllabus policy that is posted on the web at http://policy.web.arizona.edu/syllabus.shtml and is not a response to the legislation. This issue still needs to be discussed among faculty and this is difficult to do right now because its summer. The full Senate does not meet until September 18th.The University Presidents are expected give a progress report as to what each campus is doing to the Board at the meeting on September 28. Blase said all three universities should have dialogue regarding system issues. It would be much more powerful if NAU, ASU, and U of A could come together on one position. SB 1331 Fact Sheet: http://www.azleg.state.az.us/legtext/47leg/2r/summary/s.1331hed.doc.htm?printformat=yes

AFC Update: The AFC report from the June meeting is posted on the Senate web site at http://home.nau.edu/images/userimages/jmh2/4876/AFC%20report%206-30%202006%20ABOR%20meeting11.doc  Marsha said that the report covers the offensive course content issue, continue to develop the relationship with ABOR, and the evaluation of faculty. The AFC wants to improve the communication between the three universities. Online discussions, email, web meetings, and video conferencing were discussed. There is also a broad desire to have the AFC Chair be more representative of the group. Karen Appleby said it is important for the AFC chair to attend CAO calls.
Announcements/New Business: 
· M.J. McMahon is asking the Faculty Senate for nominations for honorary degree recipients for the December and May commencement. Please submit names of individuals, a brief biography along with an explanation indicating why they would make a good candidate for an honorary degree. It would be helpful to have these on or before August 25th. Please submit information to MJ.McMahon@nau.edu.










· The RFP for the bookstore is posted on the Purchasing web site. http://www.nau.edu/purch/Bid%20Board/Bid%20Board.htm. The Senate office received a call from the bookstore and there is a petition against the outsourcing being circulated by bookstore employees. Marsha said her and Rich Lei will look at the RFP and then decide what to do.
· Marsha read a letter submitted to her by Marty Sommerness about his concerns regarding the parking and summer salary issue. An email has been sent out by parking services explaining the changes. Marsha said she will bring it up in the next President’s cabinet meeting.
Adjournment:  Meeting was adjourned at 4:58 p.m. The next meeting will be from 3:00 p.m. to 5:00 p.m. on Monday, August 7, 2006 in the Pattea Room in the Blome Building.
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